People in Political Science

Lifetime Achievement Award by
the Politics of Education Associa-
tion (PEA). The award, which rec-
ognizes Wirt’s scholarly contribu-
tions to the field of politics of
education, will be presented this
April as part of PEA’s 25th anni-
versary celebration.

Dina A. Zinnes, professor of politi-
cal science, University of Illinois at
Urbana-Champaign, was the recipi-
ent of the 1994 APSA Career
Achievement Award, Conflict Pro-
cesses Section.

In Memoriam

Hugh A. Bone

For the last half century, Hugh A.
Bone guided students through the
halls of learning not only at the
University of Washington but also
in the state capitol. After retiring
from teaching in 1979 at the age of
70, he was invited back to direct
interns and share his wisdom about
Washington State politics with col-
leagues and students. He remained
an active member of the university
community until his recent death
on February 5, 1994.

In 1956, Hugh Bone pioneered
the Washington State Legislative
Internship Program. Since then, the
Olympia program has become a
national model, and now includes
participants from the state’s other
four-year colleges and universities.
In keeping his lifelong commitment
to teach students about the political
process through firsthand experi-
ence in government, Professor
Bone supervised many generations
of UW interns working for state
lawmakers during their annual ses-
sion. Over the years, countless stu-
dents have been motivated by Bone
to take an active part in public af-
fairs, and many have gone on to
occupy public office.

When Bone ““officially’” retired
from the political science faculty in
1979, both the State Senate and the
House of Representatives passed
resolutions recognizing his contri-
bution to citizen education. Valued
for his expertise and counsel, the
legislators warmly addressed Bone
as ““friend, adviser, and teacher.”’
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Bone’s dedication to teaching
responsible citizenship surfaced
early in his career. In 1935, he
completed his master’s degree at
the University of Wisconsin with a
thesis entitled ‘“Civic Education in
Political Science.”” Then he took
his Ph.D. at Northwestern Univer-
sity where he wrote his disserta-
tion, ‘“The Effects of College
Teaching on Student Political Atti-
tudes and Interests.”” He joined the
University of Washington faculty in
1948 to teach American govern-
ment and politics, including special-
ized courses in political parties,
state legislatures, the U.S. Con-
gress, and state government. He
also served as chairman of the De-
partment of Political Science for a
decade, from 1959 to 1968, and was
president of the Western Political
Science Association.

As a scholar in American govern-
ment, Bone published twelve
books, including American Politics
and the Party System, Politics and
Voters, and Washington Politics, as
well as numerous articles on state
and national politics. As an advo-
cate of political participation, Bone
was appointed to serve on commit-
tees by the governor, the mayor of
Seattle, the secretary of state, and
the legislature, and worked as a
consultant to diverse civic groups
and organizations.

In the words of a former student,
Bone’s enduring contribution to the
community is ““his ability to inspire
active, responsible citizenship in
his students and associates.”

To pay tribute to Professor Bone
for his achievements in advancing
public service, friends and former
students established the Hugh A.
Bone Scholarship in 1986. The fund
provides awards to financially
needy, well-qualified undergradu-
ates for participation in a full-time
legislative internship program spon-
sored by the Department of Politi-
cal Science. Contributions can be
sent to: The Hugh A. Bone Schol-
arship, c/o Alumni/Donor Informa-
tion Systems, 4534 11th Ave.,
N.E., 2nd Floor, Seattle, WA
98105.

Robert J. Sickels
University of Washington
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Dorothy I. Cline

Dorothy I. Cline, professor emer-
ita at the University of New Mex-
ico, died at her home in Albuquer-
que on December 4, 1993, at the
age of 89. She was born in Michi-
gan, worked for Harry Hopkins
during the New Deal, and earned a
bachelor’s degree at the University
of Michigan and a master’s in polit-
ical science at the University of
Chicago. She remained, accord-
ingly, active in both civic and aca-
demic affairs throughout her long
life.

In 1936, she served as training
director in the Recreation Division
of the Works Progress Administra-
tion and later as a community ana-
lyst for the Office of Civil Defense.
In New Mexico, along with her
teaching and writing, she was chair
of the Bernalillo County Commis-
sion, organizer and chair of the
New Mexico Commission on the
Status of Women, vice president of
the New Mexico Constitutional
Convention, and director of health
and recreation in the State Depart-
ment of Education, and in 1967 she
was appointed by President John-
son to the National Advisory Com-
mission on Intergovernmental Rela-
tions. At the university, Professor
Cline was director of the Division
of Government Research. After her
retirement she received the New
Mexico Distinguished Public Ser-
vice Award.

In 1946 she became the first
woman in the Department of Gov-
ernment, as it was then known, and
helped change its name to Govern-
ment and Citizenship. (Later, cer-
tainly without her encouragement,
it became more austerely the De-
partment of Political Science.)
Among her later publications were
an essay on ‘“‘Constitutional Politics
in New Mexico: 1910-1976” in
New Mexico Government (1976),
New Mexico’s 1910 Constitution
(1985), and Reorganization of the
Executive Branch of State Govern-
ment (1978). She retired in 1970
and remained active to the end.
She will be remembered as a per-
son of extraordinary drive, cour-
age, and candor.

Mary F. Boughton
University of New Mexico
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